EDGAR GENEALOGY

WITH DESCENT FROM CAPT. JOHN UNDERHILL OF THE WINTHROP FLEET

by Alwy Ray Smith, FASG

This is a hyperlinked text file. It looks like a book but acts like a webpage:

The top line of the title page is linked to the table of contents.

Each line in the table of contents is linked to its sketch.

The person atop a sketch is linked to its respective child line.

A child with a + sign is linked to its respective parent sketch.

Each line in the table of illustrations is linked to its picture.

Each footnote superscript is linked to its footnote.

The cursor changes to a pointing finger above a link. Then click.

Copyright ©2021 by Alvy Ray Smith

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or any information storage or retrieval system, without permission in writing from the copyright holder, except for the inclusion of brief quotations in a review.



Published by
ARS LONGA
publications imprint of
Alvy Ray Smith PhD FASG
Berkeley CA
<alvyray.com>

Bibliographic Reference:

Alvy Ray Smith, Edgar Genealogy, with descent from Capt. John Underhill of the Winthrop Fleet (Berkeley: Ars Longa, 2021).

Text in red is unsubstantiated at this printing, or claimed but not supported by proof, or is a question I am asking for possible future answer, or is in some other way to be considered temporary. An advantage of electronic publishing is that I can continue to improve and update the text while the mass of valid information is made available now. It is important therefore that citations mention the version number, that red items not be cited, and that the color be preserved.

Dedicated to CHRISTINE⁷ (BARTON) RIEMANSCHNEIDER and her children

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF ILLUSTRATIONS	
PICTURE CREDITSLINEAGE LIST NOTATION	
METHODOLOGY AND STYLE NOTES	
Preface	
First Generation	12
1. [immigrant?] Edgar	12
Second Generation	13
2. James Edgar ([immigrant?]¹)	13
Third Generation	16
3. Samuel Edgar (James²)	16
4. Robert Henry Edgar	17
5. James Nelson Edgar	19
6. Frederick E. Edgar	21
7. Adelaide M. Edgar	21
Fourth Generation	23
16. Clementine U. Edgar (Robert Henry³)	23
18. Theodore Crandall Edgar	
22. Agnes Louise Dornin (Adelaide M. ³)	26
23. Nelson Edgar Dornin	27
Fifth Generation	28
22. Florence Viola Ruwe (Clementine U. ⁴)	28
Sixth Generation	30
28. Henry Ruwe Barton Sr. (Florence Viola ⁵ Ruwe)	30
Seventh Generation	33
29. Henry Ruwe Barton Jr. (Henry Ruwe ⁶ Barton Sr.)	33
30. DAVID ROBERT BARTON	33
31. Paulette Elaine Barton	33
32. Christine Ann Barton	34
APPENDIX A. I INDERHILL NOTES	36

1. John Underhill	36
2. Nathaniel Underhill (John¹)	37
3. Abraham Underhill (Nathaniel²)	38
4. Abraham Underhill (Abraham³)	39
5. Amos Underhill (Abraham ⁴)	40
Bibliography	44
Name Index	45
ILLUSTRATIONS	49

TABLE OF ILLUSTRATIONS

See inserted signature of figures

NO TABLE OF FIGURES ENTRIES FOUND.

PICTURE CREDITS

See bibliography for source details

LINEAGE LIST NOTATION

This document is written in "Register format," a format popular with scholarly genealogists named for the New England Historic Genealogical Society (NEHGS) and its learned journal the NEGHS Register. To facilitate stepping "backward" through the genealogy, I utilize one small addition to standard (actually "modified") Register format. A leading subscript to a person in a lineage list is the person number for that individual in this work. For example, Caleb Smith⁶ Riggs (70Joseph⁵, Joseph⁴, Edward³, Edward², Edward¹) was son of person 70, Joseph⁵ Riggs (37Joseph⁴, Edward³, Edward², Edward¹), who in turn was son of person 37, Joseph⁴ Riggs, and so forth. This technique may be applied to any person in a lineage list. However, to reduce visual clutter, I will use it here for at most one person per lineage list, usually the first.

A superscript asterisk (*) indicates the first person in a lineage list who is not genetically related to the next older person in the list. For example, Skylor Nathan^{13*} Knoll (Martha Jane¹², Edward Clark¹¹, Theodore Dalzel A.¹⁰, Edward⁹, Elias⁸, Elias⁷, Preserve⁶, Zebulon⁵, !Joseph⁴, Edward³, Edward², Edward¹) was an adopted son of Martha Jane¹² Riggs. Note also the question mark (?) in this lineage list, indicating that the father-son relationship of Joseph⁴ and Zebulon⁵ has not been proved.

It is traditional in American genealogy to label the immigrant's generation as no. 1. The generation preceding his is A, preceding A is B, and so forth.

METHODOLOGY AND STYLE NOTES

Unsourced material. Some claims without accompanying sources are important to preserve, as hints to future researchers or simply to indicate that I am aware of commonly claimed dates, names, or places, but am not certain of them. I enter these in footnotes and not in the main text. I do not always explicitly flag these claims as unsourced, but they should be understood as such by their presence in the footnotes only. This type of information often comes from compiled, but unfortunately unsourced, genealogies that have the appearance, to me at least, of being well researched and based on solid evidence. The footnote hint might inspire a future researcher to find the elusive evidence, whereas I had not done so by the time this book went to press.

Census litany. Rather than trying to be creative on each of dozens of census readings, I have chosen to state them with a common "litany." To make census litanies easy to spot, I usually introduce each one with the year. For example, a reading from the U.S. census for 1900 will begin "In 1900"

Online sources. I have made much use of online sources, usually secondary, such as the listing of gravestones in a particular cemetery. The problem with this practice is the supposed ephemeral nature of the web. Many online sources may simply disappear from the web over time, or change addresses at least. I have therefore made a copy of every webpage used in this work and archived it for future reference. Very notable exceptions are the many databases available from major servers, such as <Ancestry.com>, which I assume, with some trepidation, will be permanently available by some means. The URL for a website is identified by enclosing <> brackets. When a URL needs to wrap at the end of a line for good visual appearance, I have inserted a hyphen in an appropriate location. This line-breaking hyphen should be omitted, of course, when the URL is used as an internet address.

Abbreviations. I use abbreviations. With one exception, I always abbreviate state names and month names. The exception: I do not abbrevi-

ate state names in the main text that stand alone. However, state names in footnotes are always abbreviated, even in the titles of books.

I do not abbreviate anything in a quotation. An abbreviation in a quotation is present in the original.

I use succinct forms for the sources in footnotes. The bibliography should be consulted for full expansion of a source reference. See the abbreviations section of the front matter for the full list of abbreviations used in the census references. In all cases, the census was read from Ancestry.com, and the roll numbers correspond to the microfilm series used by that organization.

Verb tenses. Past tense is normally used, but a record is described in the present—e.g., Joe Gopnik was born in 1836, but a death certificate for Joe Gopnik states that he was born in 1836.

PREFACE

This is a living document, which is just a way of saying that it is incomplete. It can be added to or corrected at any time. I expect family members to suggest changes and additions. Items in red are facts lacking proof or otherwise indicate questionable information. I hope that together we can "take the red out."

EDGAR GENEALOGY

First Generation

1. [IMMIGRANT?]¹ EDGAR was born perhaps in Scotland. He married a woman born perhaps in Scotland.^[1]

Known child:

+ 2 i JAMES² EDGAR, born about 1810, Albany Co., N.Y., married CLEMENTINE⁶ UNDERHILL (Amos⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, Nathaniel², John¹), and had five children.

^{1.} Scotland births derived from death record for assumed son James: N.Y., New York City Municipal Deaths, 1795–1949, James Edgar, died 29 Nov. 1885, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., male, 76, widowed, white, born about 1809, U.S., buried 1 Dec. 1885, Cypress Hills Cem., father and mother born in Scotland, note: Homeopathic Hospital, Ward 20, cert. 14189.

Second Generation

2. **JAMES**² **EDGAR** ([[immigrant]]) was born about 1810, Albany Co., N.Y., probably he who died 29 Nov. 1885, and was buried 1 Dec. 1885 in Cypress Hills Cem., Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y. (where his son Frederick was buried). He married 1833 **CLEMENTINE** UNDERHILL (5Amos, Abraham, Abraham, Nathaniel, John), who was born 31 Mar. 1813, New York Co., N.Y., aughter of Amos and Parmelia (Avery) Underhill, and who died 8 or 12 Dec. 1863, Kings Co., N.Y. See appendix A for Clementine Underhill's descent from Capt. John Underhill.

On 3 Mar. 1832 "Clementina" Underhill was listed as a member of the Methodist Episcopal Church of New York, N.Y. [6] This might have something to do with her being disowned by the Quaker meeting in Apr.

13

^{2.} N.Y., New York City Municipal Deaths, 1795–1949, James Edgar, died 29 Nov. 1885, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., male, 76, widowed, white, born about 1809, U.S., buried 1 Dec. 1885, Cypress Hills Cem., father and mother born in Scotland, note: Homeopathic Hospital, Ward 20, cert. 14189; Find a Grave, no. 182869468, no gravestone photograph, unsourced, born 1809, died 29 Nov. 1885, Cypress Hills Cem., Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y.

^{3.} U.S. Encyclopedia of American Quaker Genealogy, 3:326, N.Y. Monthly Meeting: "[Underhill] Clementine, dt Amos & Parmelia, b 3–31–1813; m 1833 – Edgar (mo) (H) | dis 5–1833 (O); dis 4-1833 (H)." N.B., "dis" abbreviates "disowned, disowned for." "H" and "O" are not in the list of abbreviations on 3:7.

^{4.} U.S. Encyclopedia of American Quaker Genealogy, 3:325–326, N.Y. Monthly Meeting, image 329–330 of 544: "[Underhill] Amos m Parmelia (or Amelia) — d 9–30–1822 | Ch: Robert d 12–7–1865 | Maria | Edmund b 10–10–1805 d 12–18–1805 | Eliza b 10–29–1806 | Permelia b 1–24–1809 | Emmeline b 9–27–1810 | Clementina b 3–31–1813 | Amos b 12–16–1814 d 12–10–1815 | ...| David | Amos, Jr. ..."

^{5.} N.Y., U.S., Death Newspaper Extracts, 1801–1890 (Barber Collection): "Wednesday December 9, 1863 ... Dec 8 Clementine Underhill w James Edgar 51y"; N.Y., N.Y., U.S., Extracted Death Index, 1862–1948, "Clementin" Edgar, 50, born about 1813, died 12 Dec. 1863, Kings Co., N.Y., cert. 7334. 12 Dec. might have been her burial date.

^{6.} N.Y., N.J., and Conn., U.S., United Methodist Church Records, 1775–1949, vol. 77, image 392 of 605 online, "A list of Probationers in the Methodist Episcopal Church in the City of New York 1822," 77:150, image 472 of 605 online, "[March 3] 1832.[name] Clementina Underhill [leader] H. G. Lord [disposition] Dropt." The remarks are usually Admitted, Dropt, Lost, Passed, or Moved away.

or May 1833. Note that the listing occurred shortly before her marriage in 1833.

In 1850 James Edgar, 40, a grocer born in New York, resided in New York, New York Co., N.Y., with Clementine, 37, born in New York, and with Samuel, 17, a clerk, Robert, 15, a clerk, James "W.," 10, Frederick, 8, "Adelaid," 5, all born in New York, and with Mary Thorne, 63, and Mary Wordsdale, 52, both born in New York.^[7]

In 1855 James Edgar, 44, a grocer born in Albany Co., N.Y., resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with his wife, "Clementina," 42, born in New York Co., N.Y., and with his sons, Samuel, 21, a clerk, Robert H., 20, James "H.," 14, and Frederick E., 12, and his daughter, "Adalaide," 8, all born in New York Co., N.Y., and with one servant, Catharine Fox, 18, born in Ireland. All of them had resided in Brooklyn for two years [implies they moved to Brooklyn about 1853]. [8]

In 1860 James "Edgert," 49, a grocer born in New York with \$500 real and \$2,000 personal estates, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with Clementine, 47, born in New York, and with Robert, 24, a clerk, James, 20, a clerk, "Fred^k," 18, a clerk, "Adalaid," 14, all born in New York, and with one servant, "Cath Fix," 23, born in Ireland. [9]

In 1865 James Edgar, 55, widower, a marketman born in Albany Co., N.Y., resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., in the household of his son, James "H." [possibly N.] Edgar, 25, a bookkeeper born in New York Co., N.Y., with his wife, Samantha V., 21, born in Kings Co., N.Y., and with his [James Sr.'s] daughter, Adelaide M. Edgar, 19, single, born in New York Co., N.Y.^[10]

Children:

^{7.} U.S. census, 1850, Ward 17, New York, New York Co., N.Y., r. 555, p. 182A, dw. 914, fam. 2987, image 361 of 1047 online.

^{8.} N.Y., U.S., State Census, 1855, Ward 5, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., ED 2, dw. 181, fam. 4937, image 27 of 69 online.

^{9.} U.S. census, 1860, Ward 5, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., ED 2, p. 204, dw. 118, fam. 273, FHL 803765, image 32 of 126 online. Ancestry has this item listed under "James Edgett" and "Cmustenn Edgett." I have submitted corrections to Ancestry.

^{10.} N.Y., U.S., State Census, 1865, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., ED 7, dw. 92, fam. 147, image 131 of 4749 online.

- + 3 i SAMUEL³ EDGAR, born about 1833, New York, married ELIZA JANE "JENNIE" HEANY, and had six children.
- + 4 ii ROBERT HENRY³ EDGAR, born about 1835, New York Co., N.Y., married MARY ELIZABETH BROWN, and had five children. *This is Christine Barton's line.*
- + 5 iii James Nelson³ Edgar, born 7 July 1840, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., married Semantha Valentine Draper, and had at least two children.
- + 6 iv Frederick E.³ Edgar, born about 1842, New York, , married Mary [May] Amanda Ciselman, and had at least one child.
- + 7 v ADELAIDE M.³ EDGAR, born about 1845, New York, married OSCAR GEORGE DORNIN, and had two children.

Third Generation

3. SAMUEL³ EDGAR (₂James², [immigrant]¹) was born about 1833, New York, died 4 Apr. 1896, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., and was buried 8 Apr. 1896, Cypress Hills Cem.^[11] He married ELIZA JANE "JENNIE" HEANY, ^[12] who was born about 1834, New York.

In 1860 Samuel Edgar, 26, a flour dealer born in New York with \$600 personal estate, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with Eliza, 26, born in New York, and with Howard, 3, and George, 1, both born in New York. [13]

In June 1863, Samuel Edgar, 30, a flour dealer, married, born in New York, registered for the Civil War draft in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y. [14]

In 1880 Samuel Edgar, 45, a flour dealer born in New York of New York natives, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with his wife, Jennie, 40, born in New York of Ireland natives, and with his sons, Frederick H., 22, a store clerk, George H. B., 21, a railroad clerk, and Arthur W., 18, a store clerk, daughter, Grace M. E., 10, son, Samuel, 4, and daughter, Jennie, 2, all born in New York, and two Black servants. [15]

On 15 Apr. 1896, Eliza J. Edgar, the widow of Samuel Edgar, late of Brooklyn, petitioned the Surrogate's court of Kings Co., N.Y., to apply for letters of administration on his estate, which was intestate. She lists the next of kin as: "Eliza J Edgar, Widow | Frederick Howard Edgar son | George H. B. Edgar son | Arthur W. Edgar son | Grace Edgar Hunnewell

^{11.} N.Y., N.Y., U.S., Index to Death Certificates, 1862–1948, Samuel Edgar, male, white, married, 622, born about 18934, N.Y., died 4 Apr. 1896, 40 Sterling Place, Brooklyn, N.Y., Ward 9, buried 8 Apr. 1896, Cypress Hills Cem., occupation "cashrer," cert. 6062.

^{12.} Her surname from daughter Jennie's death record (q.v.).

^{13.} U.S. census, 1860, Ward 5, Brooklyn PO, Kings Co., N.Y., p. 193, dw. 73, fam. 181, FHL 803765, image 21 of 126 online: "[address] 389 Adelphia St [no. and name] 16 Edgar Samuel [age] 30 [color] White [occupation] Flour [married?] Married [born] New York."

^{14.} U.S. Civil War Draft Registrations Records, 1863–1965, image 255 of 303 online, June 1863, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y.,

^{15.} U.S. census, 1880, Brooklyn PO, Kings Co., N.Y., ED 223, r. 855, p. 55C, dw. 84, fam. 120, image 13 of 48 online.

Daughter | Samuel Edgar Son an infant over Fourteen years and | Jennie Edgar Daughter an infant over Fourteen years." [16]

Children:

- 8 i Frederick Howard Edgar, born about 1857, New York.
- 9 ii GEORGE H. B. EDGAR, born about 1859, New York.
- 10 iii ARTHUR W. EDGAR, born about 1862, New York.
- 11 iv GRACE M. E.⁴ EDGAR, born about 1870, New York, married HUNNEWELL.
- 12 v SAMUEL⁴ EDGAR, born about 1876, New York.
- 13 vi JENNIE⁴ EDGAR, born 8 Apr. 1878, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y. [17]
- **4.** ROBERT HENRY³ EDGAR (₂James², [immigrant]¹) was born about 1835, New York Co., N.Y., and died 29 Jan. 1885, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y. He married MARY ELIZABETH BROWN, ^[19] who was born about 1842, New York Co., N.Y.

In 1860 Robert Edgar, 26, a clerk born in New York with \$50 personal estate, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with Mary, 18, born in New York, and with Harriet, 1/12, born in New York.^[20]

In 1865 Robert Edgar, 30, a clerk born in New York Co., N.Y., now married and with three children, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with George Kirk, 50, born in Scotland, now married and with no children, and his [George's] wife, Catherine Kirk, 40, born in Scotland, and with children, "Harriett" Kirk [sic], 5, William Edgar, 4, and "Clementia"

^{16.} N.Y., U.S., Wills and Probate Records, 1659–1999, Kings Co., Admin Records (Without Wills), images 208–211 of 439 online, names listed on image 209.

^{17.} N.Y., N.Y., U.S., *Index to Birth Certificates*, 1866–1909, Jennie Edgar, female, white, born 8 Apr. 1878, Brooklyn, Kings Co., 40 Sterling Place, cert. 2927, father "Saml" Edgar, mother Eliza Jane Edgar, mother's maiden name Heany.

^{18.} N.Y., New York City Municipal Deaths, 1795–1949, Robert Henry Edgar, died 29 Jan. 1885, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., male, age 49, born about 1836, cert. 1054.

^{19.} Her surname from son Theodore's birth and death records (q.v.).

^{20.} U.S. census, 1860, Ward 5, Brooklyn PO, Kings Co., N.Y., p. 414, dw. 621, fam. 964, FHL 803765, image 116 of 139 online.

Edgar, 1 9/12, all children born in Kings Co., N.Y. Surely Harriett should be Harriett Edgar. [21]

In 1870 Robert H. Edgar, 26, a store clerk born in New York, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with Mary E., 28, born in New York, and with Harriet H., 11, William, 9, "Clemitina," 7, and Frederick, 4, all born in New York. [22]

In 1875 "Rbt." H. Edgar, 41, a watchman born in New York Co., N.Y., resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with his wife, Mary E., 33, born in New York Co., and with daughter, "Hattie," 15, son, "W^m," 13, and daughter, Clementine, 10, all three born in Kings Co., N.Y.^[23]

In 1880 Robert H. Edgar, 44, a grocery clerk born in New York of a father born in New York and a mother in Pennsylvania, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with his wife, Mary E., 38, born in New York of Ireland natives, and with his son, William E., 18, a collector, daughter, "Clementina," 15, and son, Theodore, 4, all born in New York. [24]

On 8 Jan. 1886 Mary E. Edgar applied from New York for a widow's pension for the Civil War service of Robert H. Edgar, Company G, 139 New York Infantry. It appears not to have been granted.^[25]

In 1888 Mary E. Edgar, widow of Robert H. Edgar, and William E. Edgar, machinist, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y. [26]

Children:

14 i HARRIET H. EDGAR, born about 1860, Kings Co., N.Y.

^{21.} N.Y., U.S., State Census, 1865, Ward 5, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., dw. 123, fam. 341, image 2582 of 4749 online.

^{22.} U.S. census, 1870, Ward 5, Brooklyn PO, Kings Co., N.Y., r. 947, p. 665B, dw. 298, fam. 597, FHL 552446, images 380–381 of 515 online.

^{23.} N.Y., U.S., State Census, 1875, Ward 20, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., ED 2, dw. 117, fam. 210, image 12 of 28 online.

^{24.} U.S. census, 1880, Ward 5, Brooklyn PO, Kings Co., N.Y., ED 95, r. 846, p. 491C, dw. 67, fam. 205, image 19 of 63 online.

^{25.} U.S. Civil War Pension Index, 1861–1934, image 3175 of 4282 online, soldier Robert H. Edgar, widow Mary E., service "G 139 N Y Inf," widow's application 334106 filed 8 Jan. 1886, from N.Y., no cert. no. given.

^{26.} U.S. City Directories, 1822–1995, Brooklyn, N.Y., 1888, p. 318, "Edgar Mary E. wid Robert H. h 10 Hall | . . . | Edgar William E. machinist, h 10 Hall."

- 15 ii WILLIAM E. EDGAR, born about 1861, Kings Co., N.Y.
- + 16 iii CLEMENTINE U. EDGAR, born Aug. 1864, Kings Co., N.Y., married JOHN HENRY RUWE, and had four children. *This is Christine Barton's line.*
 - 17 iv FREDERICK⁴ EDGAR, born about 1866, New York.
- + 18 v THEODORE CRANDALL⁴ EDGAR, born 16 Dec 1875, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., married CORNELIA [CORA] —, and had one child.
- **5. JAMES NELSON**³ **EDGAR** (2*James*², [*immigrant*]¹) was born 7 July 1840, Brooklyn, ^[27]; Kings Co., N.Y. He married **SEMANTHA VALENTINE DRAPER**, who was born about 1844, Kings Co., N.Y., daughter of Jacob L. and Semantha V. (—) Draper. ^[29]

In 1870 James Edgar, 29, a cotton merchant born in New York, resided in Rutherford Park, Union Twp., Bergen Co., N.J., with his wife Semantha, 26, born in New York with \$15,000 real and \$2,000 personal estates, and with Eugene, 4, born in New York, and with Semantha Draper, 56, born in New York, and with one domestic. [30]

^{27.} U.S. Passport Applications, 1795–1925, no. 9571, issued 19 Feb. 1884, New York Co., N.Y., image 1000 of 1233 online, James Nelson Edgar, 43, born 7 July 1840 "City of New York," sworn 18 Feb. 1884; Calif., U.S., Death Index, 1940–1997, image 994 of 2356 online, no. 1930, Eugene Ashley Edgar, of San Marino, Los Angeles Co., Calif., died 29 Jan. 1944, St. Luke Hospital, Altadena, Los Angeles Co., age 77 yrs. 7 mos. 8 dys., male, white, co-owner of a typewriter mfg. co., married (spouse Ann B. Edgar, age 45), born 21 June 1866, Brooklyn, N.Y., father James Nelson Edgar, born Brooklyn, N.Y., mother "Samantha" Valentine, born N.Y., informant Ann B. Edgar, of same address, cremated 1 Feb. 1944, Pasadena Crematory; Calif., U.S., Death Index, 1940–1997, Eugene Ashley Edgar, male, born 21 June 1866, N.Y., died 29 Jan. 1944, Los Angeles Co., mother's maiden Valentine [sic], father's surname Edgar.

^{28.} Her surname from son Eugene's death certificate (q.v.).

^{29.} U.S. census, 1860, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., p. 17, dw. 92, fam. 129, FHL 803767, lists Jacob L. Draper, 65, day laborer born N.Y., Semantha, 47, born N.Y., Jacob K., 23, clerk, and Semantha [perhaps V.], 16, embroiderer, both born N.Y., and one servant; *Find a Grave*, no. 133018545, gravestone photograph, by Wallace g. Lane Jr., Green-Wood Cem., Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., plot: Lot 15718, Section 176, "Jacob L. Draper | died | April 4th 1867 | aged | 75 years & 2 months | his wife S. V. Draper."

^{30.} U.S. census, 1870, Rutherford Park PO, Union Twp., Bergen Co., N.J., r. 852, p. 531A, dw. 147, fam. 181, FHL 552351.

In 1880 James "M." Edgar, 40, a store clerk born in New York of New York natives, resided in Union Twp., Bergen Co., N.J., with his wife Semantha, 37, born in New York of New York natives, and with his sons, Eugene A., 13, and Earnest, 6, both born in New York, and with his mother-in-law, Semantha Draper, 67, a widow born in New York of New York natives, and with one boarder.^[31]

On 16 May 1887 James N. Edgar, 46, merchant, arrived in New York aboard S.S. Servia. [32]

On 24 Apr. 1890 J. Nelson Edgar, 49, merchant, arrived in New York aboard S.S. *Teutonic*. [33]

On 22 Dec. 1908 Semantha Valentine Edgar, 65, arrived on the S.S. *Hamburg* in New York, having departed 9 Dec. 1908 from Naples. She was accompanied by Eugene "Askley," 42, Mary Elisabeth, 41, Laurence Thurston, 18, and Helen Wilbour, 15, all surnamed Edgar, the latter two of Plainfield, N.Y.^[34]

Known children:

i EUGENE ASHLEY⁴ EDGAR, born 21 June 1866, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., died 29 Jan. 1944, Altadena, Los Angeles Co., Calif., ^[35] cremated 1 Feb. 1944, Pasadena Crematory, Pasadena, Los Angeles Co., Calif., inurned Mountain View Cem. and Mausoleum, Altadena, ^[36] married (1) MARY ELIZABETH —, born 1866, died 1941, inurned with her husband, married (2) ANN B. —, born about 1899.

^{31.} U.S. census, 1880, Union Twp., Bergen Co., N.J., ED 16, r. 771, p. 539C, dw. 357, fam. 369.

^{32.} N.Y. Passenger Lists, 1820–1891, images 913, 933 of 1031 online, S.S. Servia, embarked Liverpool and Queenstown, arrival 16 May 1887, no. 572, cabin passenger no. 893, James N. Edgar, 46, M, Merchant, U.S. citizen.

^{33.} N.Y. Passenger Lists, 1820–1891, images 650, 674 of 719 online, S.S. Teutonic, embarked Liverpool and Queenstown, arrival 24 Apr. 1890, no. 534, cabin passenger no. 162, J. Nelson Edgar, 49, M, Merchant, U.S. citizen.

^{34.} N.Y., U.S., Arriving Passenger and Crew Lists (including ...), 1820–1957, images 20–21 of 134 online, S.S. Hamburg, embarked 9 Dec. 1908, Naples, arrived 22 Dec. 1908, New York, lines 23–27. 35. Calif. County Birth and Death Records, 1800–1994, Los Angeles, image 1000 of 1233 online, New York Co., N.Y., James Nelson Edgar, no. 9571, issued 19 Feb. 1884, born 7 July 1840, New York City, sworn 18 Feb. 1884.

^{36.} Find a Grave, no. 196687912, gravestone photograph, Mountain View Cem. and Mausoleum, Altadena, Los Angeles Co., Calif., plot Mountain View Mausoleum, Map 22 (Faith Niche) Column

- 20 ii EARNEST EDGAR, born about 1874, New York.
- **6. FREDERICK E.** EDGAR (2James², [immigrant]¹) was born about 1842, New York, died 22 Dec. 1926, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., [37] and was buried 24 Dec. 1926, Cypress Hill Cem., Brooklyn. He married MARY [MAY] AMANDA CISELMAN.

Known child:

- i Fred Crandell⁴ Edgar, born 18 Nov. 1873, Brooklyn. [38]
- 7. ADELAIDE M.³ EDGAR (₂James², [immigrant]¹) was born about 1845, New York, and died before the 1900 census. She married 22 Jan. 1867, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., ^[39] OSCAR GEORGE DORNIN, ^[40] who was born Sept. 1842 (1900 census), New York. He married, second, 25 Feb. 1903 (license), Santa Clara Co., Calif., ^[41] Mary E. Miller.

In 1870 Oscar G. Dornin, 27, a stock broker born in New York with \$1,000 personal estate, resided in Orange, Essex Co., N.J., with his wife,

C, Row 201F, "Eugene A. Edgar | 1866 1944 | Mary E. Edgar | 1866 1941."

^{37.} New York, N.Y., U.S., Index to Death Certificates, 1862–1948, "Fredrick" E. Edgar, male, white, married, age 85, born about 1841, New York, residence 1752 E. 18th St., died 22 Dec. 1926, Coney Island Hospital, Brooklyn, N.Y., buried 24 Dec. 1926, Cypress Hill Cem., retired, father James Edgar, born U.S., mother "Clementino" Edgar, born U.S., wife Mary A. Edgar, cert. 25117.

^{38.} New York, N.Y., U.S., Index to Birth Certificates, 1866–1909, Fred Crandell Edgar, male, white, born 18 Nov. 1873, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., residence Monroe St. 20, cert. 4315, father "Fred" E. Edgar, mother May Amanda Edgar, mother's maiden Ciselman.

^{39.} New York, U.S., Marriage Newspaper Extracts, 1801–1880 (Barber Collection), Brooklyn Eagle, 1867, Jan., image 2 of 2 online, "Wednesday, January 23, 1867 | Bklyn Jan 22 Rev William T Bayard, Oscar G Dornin | Addie M Edgar dau James Edgar;" U.S. Newspaper Extractions from the Northeast, 1704–1930, N.Y., Christian Intelligencer of the Reformed Dutch Church, marriages, 1860–1870, images 421–423 of 630 online, "In Brooklyn, on Tuesday, January 22nd, by Rev. T. W. Enyard [sic], at the house of the bride's brother, oscar G. Dornin to Addie M. Edgar, all of Brooklyn."

^{40.} His middle name from *Calif., U.S., Voter Registerss, 1866–1898*, Berkeley, Alameda Co., 1896, image 302 of 533 online, Oscar George Dornin, 53, occupation insurance, born N.Y., listed next to Nelson E. Dornin, 21, occupation insurance, born Calif.

^{41.} Calif., U.S., County Birth, Marriage, and Death Records, 1849–1980, "Marriage License: | Dornin, Oscar G. | to | Miller, Mary E. | 25 February 1903."

"Adalaide," 24, born in New York, and with his daughter, Agnes L., 2, born in New York. [42]

In 1880 O. G. Dornin, 35, a banker born in New York of New York natives, resided in Oakland, Alameda Co., Calif., with his wife, A., 33, born in New York of New York natives, and with his daughter, A. L., 12, born in New York, and his son, N. E., 5, born in California, and with one servant. [43]

In 1900 Oscar G. Dornin, 57, widower, an insurance accountant born Sept. 1842 in New York of New York natives, resided in Berkeley, Alameda Co., Calif., with his daughter, Agnes L. McKisick, 32, born Mar. 1868 in New York of a mother born in New York, his granddaughter, Helen McKisick, 3, born May 1897 in California of a father born in Tennessee, his son, Nelson E. Dornin, 25, an insurance bookkeeper born Nov. 1874 in New York [sic] of a mother born in New York, and a servant. Agnes had been married four years, and had had only the one child.^[44]

Children:

- + 22 i AGNES LOUISE⁴ DORNIN, born 10 Mar. 1868, New York, , married LEWIS [LOUIS] MCKISICK, and had one child.
- + 23 ii Nelson Edgar⁴ Dornin, born 2 Nov. 1874, Oakland, Alameda Co., Calif., married Susan Edson, and had two children.

^{42.} U.S. census, 1870, Orange, Essex Co., N.J., r. 861, p. 300A, dw. 5, fam. 5, FHL 552360.

^{43.} U.S. census, 1880, Oakland, Alameda Co., Calif., ED 20, r. 62, p. 392D, dw. 445, fam. 446.

^{44.} U.S. census, 1900, Berkeley, Alameda Co., Calif., ED 396, r. 62, p. 128, sh. 7A, dw. 126, fam. 131, FHL 1240083.

Fourth Generation

16. CLEMENTINE U.⁴ **EDGAR** (₄Robert Henry³, James², [immigrant]¹)¹⁴⁵] was born Aug. 1864 (1900 census), Kings Co., N.Y., and died 11 Aug. 1951 (obit.), Clearwater, Pinellas Co., Fla.^[46] She married 15 July 1886, Kings Co., N.Y.,^[47] **JOHN HENRY RUWE** (pronounced "Roo"), who was born Jan. 1864 (1900 census), New York, and died before the 1920 census.

In 1900 John H. Ruwe, 36, in hardware, born Jan. 1864 in New York of New York natives, resided in Amityville, Babylon Twp., Suffolk Co., N.Y., with his wife of 14 years, Clementine, 35, born Aug. 1864 in New York of New York natives, and with his daughter, Florence, 11, born Dec. 1888, son, Edgar, 8, born Aug. 1891, and daughter, Grace, 6, born May 1894, all three born in New York, and one servant. Clementine had had four children, with three surviving. [48]

In 1910 John H. Ruwe, 46, an iron and steel merchant born in New York of a father born in Germany and a mother in New York, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with his wife of 23 years, Clementine U., 45, born in New York of New York natives, and with his daughter, Florence V., 21, son, Edgar C., 18, and daughter, Grace D., 16, all three born in New York. Clementine had had four children, with three surviving. [49]

In 1920 Clementine Ruwe, 55, a widow born in New York of New York natives, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., in the household of

^{45.} Her middle name was probably Underhill.

^{46.} Fla., U.S., Death Index, 18977–1998, Clementine "U??hill? Edgar Ruwe, female, white, died 1951, Pinellas Co., Fla.

^{47.} New York, N.Y., U.S., Extracted Marriage Index, 1866–1937, Clementine Edgar, female, married 15 July 1886, Kings Co., N.Y., cert. 2344.

^{48.} U.S. census, 1900, Amityville, Babylon Twp., Suffolk Co., N.Y., ED 736, p. 55, sh. 11B, dw. 257, fam. 265, FHL 1241165.

^{49.} U.S. census, 1910, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., ED 566, r. 971, p. 103, sh. 8B, dw. 71, fam. 182, FHL 1374984.

her son-in-law, Arnold Perpall, 30, a bond dealer, and his wife, Grace Perpall, 25, both born in New York of New York natives.^[50]

An obituary for Clementine:

rs. Clementine U. Ruwe, 86, died yesterday morning in Morton Plant Hospital. She has been a resident of Clearwater for 25 years, coming from Brooklyn, N.Y. A member of Peace Memorial Presbyterian Church. She was the wife of the late J. Henry Ruwe.

Survived by a son, Edgar C. Ruwe, Greenwich, Conn.; two daughters, Florence Ruwe Barton, Glen Ellyn, Ill., and Grace Ruwe Perpall, New York City. . . . ^[51]

Known children of four:

- + 24 i FLORENCE VIOLA⁵ RUWE, born Dec. 1888, New York, married FORREST HAZLETT BARTON, and had three children. *This is Christine Barton's line.*
 - 25 ii EDGAR C.⁵ RUWE, born Aug. 1891, New York.
 - 26 iii GRACE D.⁵ RUWE, born May 1894, New York, married ARNOLD PERPALL, born about 1890, New York.

18. THEODORE CRANDALL⁴ EDGAR (₄Robert Henry³, James², [immigrant]¹) was born 16 Dec 1875, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., ^[52] died 4 or 5 Sept. 1947, Brooklyn, ^[53] and was buried 8 Sept. 1947, Cypress Hills Cem. He married about 1903^[54] CORNELIA [CORA] —, who was born about 1880, New Jersey, and died 2 Jan. 1947, Kings Co., N.Y. ^[55]

^{50.} U.S. census, 1920, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., ED 1700, r. 1178, p. 197, sh. 1B, dw. 2, fam. 18. 51. Obit., Mrs. Clementine Ruwe, *Tampa Bay Times*, St. Petersburg, Fla., 12 Aug. 1951, Sun., p. 16, col. 2, online at www.newspapers.com/image/332148972>, accessed 7 Jan. 2021.

^{52.} N.Y., N.Y., U.S., Index to Birth Certificates, 1866–1909, Theodore Edgar Edgar [sic], male, white, born 16 Dec. 1875, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., residence Carlton Ave. 22, cert. 6131, father "Rob t." H. Edgar, mother Mary Elizabeth Edgar, mother's maiden Brown.

^{53.} N.Y., New York City Municipal Deaths, 1795–1949, Theodore C. Edgar, died 5 Sept. 1947, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., male, age 71, widowed, born 16 Dec. 1875, Brooklyn, buried 8 Sept. 1947, Cypress Hills Cem., mother Mary Elizabeth Brown, born US, father Robert, born US, spouse Cornelia, cert. 17641.

^{54.} U.S. WWI Draft Registration Cards, 1917–1918, Theodore Crandall Edgar, 42, of Glendale, Queens, N.Y., born 16 Dec. 1875, clerk for Ruwe Bros. of Brooklyn, nearest relative "W" Cora

In 1905 Theodore Edgar, 30, a hardware clerk, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with his wife, Cornelia, 25, and his son, Crandall, 2, all three born in the U.S.^[56]

In 1915 Theodore Edgar, 40, a department store clerk, resided in Glendale, Queens Co., N.Y., with his wife, Cornelia, 35, and his son, "Theordore" Jr., 11, all three born in the U.S.^[57]

In 1925 Theodore C. Edgar, 49, in hardware, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with his wife, "Cranelia," 44, a short good clerk, and his son, "Crandell," 21, a bank clerk, all three born in the U.S.^[58]

In 1930 Theodore Edgar, 54, a hardware clerk born in New York of New York natives, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with his wife, "Cranelia," 49, born in New Jersey of a father born in New Jersey and a mother in New York, and his son, Theodore, 26, a truck driver born in New Jersey. Theodore (Sr.) was 27 at first marriage, and Cornelia was 22. [59]

In 1940 Theodore Edgar, 64, a clerk born in New York, resided in Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., with his wife, Cornelia, 60, born in New Jersey. Theodore resided in the same place in 1935. [60]

An obituary for Theodore:

Edgar—Theodore C., of 1975 New York Avenue, on September 4, 1947, beloved husband of the late Cornelia; devoted father of Theodore Crandall Edgar. Services Sunday, 8 p.m. at the McManus Funeral Home, 2001 Flatbush Avenus. Interment Monday, 2 P.m., Cypress Hills Cemetery. [61]

Edgar, of same address, registered 12 Sept. 1918. See also the 1930 census.

^{55.} N.Y., N.Y., U.S., Extracted Death Index, 1862–1948, Cornelia Edgar, 66, born about 1881, died 2 Jan. 1947, Kings Co., N.Y., cert. 285.

^{56.} N.Y., N.Y., State Census, 1905, Brooklyn, Kings Co., ED 19, p. 34, dw. 619.

^{57.} N.Y., N.Y., State Census, 1915, Glendale, Queens Co., ED 38, p. 20, dw. 2588.

^{58.} N.Y., N.Y., State Census, 1925, Brooklyn, Kings Co., ED 14, p. 21, dw. 1337 Sterling St.

^{59.} U.S. census, 1930, Brooklyn, Kings Co., ED 1656, p. 185, sh. 10A, dw. 106, fam. 218, FHL 2341263.

^{60.} U.S. census, 1940, Brooklyn, Kings Co., ED 24-1171B, r. 2576, p. 16094, sh. 5B, dw. 23, fam. 125.

^{61.} Obit., The Brooklyn Daily Eagle, Brooklyn, N.Y., 6 Sept. 1947, Sat., p. 5, col. 1, online at

Child:

i Theodore Crandall⁵ Edgar Jr., born about 1904, New Jersey, died 30 Nov. 1953, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., [62] married 19 Aug. 1933, Kings Co., N.Y., [63] Marion Lindberg.

22. AGNES LOUISE⁴ DORNIN (₇Adelaide M.³, James², [immigrant]¹) was born 10 Mar. 1868, New York, died 9 Nov. 1947, San Antonio, Bexar Co., Tex., ^[64] and was inurned 11 Nov. 1947, Mission Burial Park. He married 11 or 18 June 1896, Alameda Co., Calif., ^[65] LEWIS [LOUIS] MCKISICK, who was born about 1867, Tennessee.

In 1930 Lewis McKisick, 63, assistant to the president of the telegraph company, born in Tennessee of a father born in Kentucky and a mother in Tennessee, resided in Garden City, Nassau Co., N.Y., with his wife, Agnes D., 61, born in New York of New York natives, and with his son-in-law, Byron B. Freeland, 40, a wholesale druggist born in North Carolina of North Carolina natives, and with his (Lewis's) daughter, Helen A. Freeland, 32, born in California, and his grandson, Robert L. Freeland, 7,

<www.newspapers.com/image/52885597>, accessed 7 Jan. 2021.

^{62.} N.Y., N.Y., U.S., Death Index, 1949–1965, Theodore Edgar, 50, born about 1903, died 30 Nov. 1953, Brooklyn, N.Y., cert. 83273.

^{63.} N.Y., N.Y., U.S., Extracted Marriage Index, 1866–1937, Theodore C. Edgar, male, married 19 Aug. 1933, Kings Co., N.Y., cert. 11412; N.Y., N.Y., U.S., Marriage License Indexes, 1907–2018, Theodore C. Edgar, male, licensed 15 Julty 1933, Brooklyn, N.Y., spouse Marion Lindberg, license 11048.

^{64.} Tex., U.S., Death Certificates, 1903–1982, Bexar Co., 1947, image 571 of 1171 online, no. 44967, Mrs. Agnes Dornin McKisick, 9 Nov. 1947, San Antonio, Bexar Co., Tex., resident of San Antonio for 16 yrs., age 79 yrs. 7 mos. 29 dys., female, white, widow, born 10 Mar. 1868, N.Y., father Oscar Dornin, born N.Y., mother unknown, born N.Y., informant Mrs. Helen M. Freeland, of the same residence, cremated 11 Nov. 1947, Mission Burial Park.

^{65.} Calif., U.S., Marriage Records from Select Counties, 1850–1941, Alameda Co., 1947, image 185 of 297 online, "McKisick Louis Agnes Louise Dornin [married] June 11 96 [book page] U 61;" marriage item, Oakland Tribune, Oakland, Calif., 20 June 1896, Sat., p. 6, col. 2, "Lewis McKisick, eldest son of Judge McKisick, was married last Thursday to Miss Agnes Dornin, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Oscar Dornin of Berkeley. It was a college engagement, and is of at least five years' standing. The McKisicks live in Oakland and are well known here," online at www.newspapers.com/image/66166887, accessed 13 Jan. 2021.

born in New York . Lewis had first married at 30, Agnes at 28, Byron at 30, and Helen at 22. [66]

Child:

- i HELEN A.⁵ MCKISICK, born May 1897, California, married about 1920 BYRON B. FREELAND, born about 1890, and had one child: (1) Robert L.⁶ Freeland, born about 1923, New York.
- 23. NELSON EDGAR⁴ DORNIN (₇Adelaide M.³, James², [immigrant]¹) was born 2 Nov. 1874, Oakland, Alameda Co., Calif. He married SUSAN EDSON, who was born about 1880, California.

In 1920 Nelson E. Dornin, 45, a bank clerk born in California of New York natives, resided in San Francisco, San Francisco Co., Calif., with his wife, Susan, 40, born in California of a father born in Illinois and a mother in Maine, and with his sons, Marshall, 11, and Robert, 7, both born in California. [68]

Children:

- i Marshall Edgar⁵ Dornin, born 25 Jan. 1908, Berkeley, Alameda Co., Calif., died 22 Jan. 1994. [69]
- 30 ii ROBERT⁵ DORNIN, born about 1913, California.

^{66.} U.S. census, 1930, Garden City, Hempstead Town, Nassau Co., N.Y., ED 36, p. 223, sh. 14B, dw. 231, fam. 286, FHL 2341193.

^{67.} Calif., U.S., Select Births and Christenings, 1812–1988, Nelson Edgar Dornin, male, born 2 Nov. 1874, Oakland, Alameda Co., Calif., father Oscar G. Dornin, mother Adelaide Edgar, FHL 1571587.

^{68.} U.S. census, 1920, San Francisco, San Francisco Co., Calif., ED 283, r. 141, p. 5, sh. 5A, dw. 65, fam. 135.

^{69.} U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936–2007, Marshall Edgar Dornin, male, white, born 25 Jan. 1908, Berkeley, Alameda Co., Calif., father Nelson E. Dornin, mother Susan Edson, died 22 Jan. 1994, SSN 561–54–3181.

Fifth Generation

24. FLORENCE VIOLA⁵ RUWE (16 Clementine U.⁴, Robert Henry³, James², [immigrant]¹) was born 24 Dec. 1888, New York, died Apr. 1978, ^[70] and was probably buried in Forest Hill Cem., Glen Ellyn, DuPage Co., Ill. ^[71] She married 17 Oct. 1914, Flatbush, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y. (see newspaper item), **FORREST HAZLETT BARTON**, who was born 7 Oct. 1889, Brooklyn, Kings Co., N.Y., ^[72] son of Josiah C. and Eula E. (–) Barton, ^[73] and died Jan. 1970, ^[74] and was presumably buried with his wife.

Marriage announcement:

October 17th was the date of the marriage of Miss Florence Viola Ruwe, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. J. Henry Ruwe, of No. 2104 Beverly road, Flatbush, and Forrest Haslet [sic] Barton, son of Mr. and Mrs. J. C. Barton, of Dyker Heights. The Rev. James M. Farrar, pastor of the First Reformed Church, of Park Slope, was the officiating clergyman. The only witnesses to the wedding ceremony were the immediate relatives of the bride and bridegroom and there were no attendants of the couple. They will take up residence in Baltimore. The bride was very prominently connected socially. [75]

In 1920 Forrest H. Barton, 30, a brass company manager born in New York of a father born in Pennsylvania and a mother in New York,

^{70.} U.S. Social Security Death Index, 1935–2014, Florence Barton, SSN 360-38-7759, born 24 Dec. 1888, died Apr. 1978, last residence 60137, Glen Ellyn, DuPage Co., Ill., issued 1963, Ill.

^{71.} Find a Grave, no. 14863483, gravestone photograph, by Michael Harrington, Forest Hill Cem., Glen Ellyn, DuPage Co., Ill., plot: Grave 8, Lot 300, Section 4, "Barton | Forrest H. | 1889–1970 | Florence R. | 1888–[empty]."

^{72.} U.S. WWI Draft Registration Cards, 1917–1918, Forrest Hazlett Barton, 27, born 7 Oct. 1889, Brooklyn, N.Y., married with child, registered 5 June 1917, Baltimore, Md.

^{73.} U.S. census, 1900, Franklin Twp., Essex Co., N.J., ED 193, p. 154, sh. 20B, dw. 337, fam. 400, FHL 1240969, lists Josiah C. Barton, 40, born Apr. 1860, Pa. of Pa. natives, wife of 15 yrs., Eula E., 37, born Aug. 1862, and with four children (of four total), including son, "Forest" H., 8, born Oct. 1891, N.Y.

^{74.} U.S. Social Security Death Index, 1935–2014, Forrest Barton, SSN 340-03-7715, born 7 Oct. 1889, died Jan. 1970, last residence 60137, Glen Ellyn, DuPage Co., Ill., issued before 1951, Ill.

^{75.} Marriage announcement, Flatbush, *The Chat*, Brooklyn, N.Y., 24 Oct. 1914, Sat., p. 60, col. 4, online at www.newspapers.com/image/576400973, accessed 7 Jan. 2021.

resided in Boston, Suffolk Co., Mass., with his wife, Florence, 30, born in New York of New York natives, and with his daughters, Dorothy, 3 6/12, born in Maryland, and Grace, 2/12, born in Massachusetts.^[76]

In 1940 Forrest H. Barton, 51, a brass company assistant sales manager born in New York, resided in Glen Ellyn, DuPage Co., Ill., with his wife, Florence, 51, born in New York, and with his daughters, "Dorthey," 23, born in Maryland, and Grace H., 20, born in Massachusetts, and son, Ruwe, 19, born in Massachusetts. All had resided in the same house in 1935.^[77]

Children:

- i Dorothy Ruwe⁶ Barton, born 12 June 1916 (gravestone), Maryland, died 27 June 1999, and was buried in Forest Park Cem., Ft. Smith, Sebastian Co., Ark., married Curtis Vining Packard, born 19 Dec. 1910 (gravestone), died 15 Sept. 1993, buried near his wife. [79]
- 32 ii Grace Helen⁶ Barton, born 25 Oct. 1919, Boston, Suffolk Co., Mass., [80] married GILLIARD.
- + 33 iii HENRY RUWE⁶ BARTON SR., born 22 June 1921, Newton, Middlesex Co., Mass., married GERTRUDE "TRUDY" MAZUREK, and had four children. *This is Christine Barton's line*.

^{76.} U.S. census, 1920, Ward 25, Boston, Suffolk Co., Mass., ED 586, r. 741, p. 100, sh. 23B, dw. 155, fam. 644.

^{77.} U.S. census, 1940, Glen Ellyn, Milton Twp., DuPage Co., Ill., ED 22-64, r. 798, p. 1037, sh. 4B, dw. 117.

^{78.} Find a Grave, no. 193466872, gravestone photograph, by Joseph StCloud Irwin, Forest Park Cem., Ft. Smith, Sebastian Co., Ark., "Dorothy Ruwe | Packard | June 12 | 1916 || June 27 | 1999."

^{79.} Find a Grave, no. 1934667732, gravestone photograph, by Joseph StCloud Irwin, Forest Park Cem., Ft. Smith, Sebastian Co., Ark., "Curtis Vining | Packard | Dec. 19 | 1910 | | Sept. 15 | 1993"

^{80.} U.S. Social Security Applications and Claims Index, 1936–2007, Grace Helen Gilliard aka Grace Helen Barton, female, white, born 25 Oct. 1919, Boston, Suffolk Co., Mass., died 15 Sept. 2003, father Forrest H. Barton, mother Florence V. Ruwe, SSN 386-40-2569.

Sixth Generation

33. HENRY RUWE⁶ **BARTON SR.** (16Florence Viola⁵ Ruwe, Clementine U.⁴, Robert Henry³, James², [immigrant]¹) was born 22 June 1921, Newton, Middlesex Co., Mass., [81] died 16 Oct. 2019, Lombard, DuPage Co., Ill., and was buried in Queen of Heaven Catholic Cem., Hillside, Cook Co., Ill., [82] He married **GERTRUDE "TRUDY" MAZUREK**, who was born 1 May 1918, died 6 Sept. 2008, [83] and was buried near her husband. [84]

He was called by his middle name "Ruwe" (pronounced "Roo"). An obituary for Henry:

Henry Ruwe Barton Sr., age 98, of Lombard, devoted and loving husband for 65 years to the late Gertrude M. "Trudy" Barton, nee Mazurek; cherished father of Paulette Hottelet, Christine Barton and the late Henry Ruwe Barton Jr. and David Barton; dearest grandfather of Jonathan, Christopher, Maria, Henry, Pete, Cal, Joseph, Sophie, Claire and Mick and great-grandfather of five; dear brother of the late Dorothy Packard and Grace Helen Gilliard. Ruwe passed away peacefully at Beacon Hill Retirement Home in Lombard on October 16, 2019. A commemorative ceremony is being planned for August 13, 2020 in Glen Ellyn. Ruwe was a graduate of Glenbard High School in Glen Ellyn, studied at the University of Illinois in Champaign/Urbana, began developing test procedures for R-1830-43 Radial 1200 horsepower radial aircraft engines at Buick Aviation in Melrose Park and then served in the US Army in World War II as an airplane and engine mechanic on I-40 Allison jet engines in P-80 airplanes, service for which he was very proud.

^{81.} U.S. WWII Draft Cards Young Men, 1940–1947, Henry Ruwe Barton, 20, of Glen Ellyn, Milton Twp., DuPage Co., Ill., born 22 June 1921, Newton, Mass., person who will always know your address Mrs. F. H. Barton, of same address, employed at Buick Aviation, Melrose Park, Ill.

^{82.} Find a Grave, no. 207099508, gravestone photograph, by Bill Schultz, Queen of Heaven Catholic Cem., Hillside, Cook Co., Ill., plot: Sec 27, Blk 17, Lot 20, "Husband | Henry Ruwe Barton Sr. | 1921–2019."

^{83.} Mazurek_Barton_Family_Tree_Diagram_v6.xlsx, by Christine⁷ (Barton) Riemenschneider, emailed 1 Jan. 2021 to me: "Gertrude Mazurek | May 1, 1918 - Sep 6, 2008."

^{84.} Find a Grave, no. 150935260, gravestone photograph, by Bill Schultz, Queen of Heaven Catholic Cem., Hillside, Cook Co., Ill., plot: Sec 27, Blk 17, Lot 20, Gr 5, "Wife | Gertrude Trudy Barton | 1918–2008."

Following the war, Ruwe worked for the Armour Research Foundation in Chicago, developing laboratory procedures to simulate road wear on automotive parts while operating with test lubricants. He then founded Auto Research Laboratories in Chicago to continue this automotive testing work, where he served as president until his retirement in 1986. Ruwe viewed today's sealed, long wearing automobile engines requiring little maintenance as an accomplishment to which he had made significant contributions. Info on memorial service from the family. [85]

An obituary for Gertrude:

Gertrude M. "Trudy" Barton, nee Mazurek, age 90, of Villa Park, devoted and loving wife for 65 years to Henry Ruwe Barton Sr.; cherished mother of David Barton, Paulette Hottelet, Christine Riemenschneider and the late Henry Ruwe Barton Jr.; dear mother-in-law of Linda L. Barton; dearest grandmother of Jonathan, Christopher, Maria, Henry, Pete, Cal, Joseph, Sophie and Claire; great-grandmother of Colin; dear sister of Jenny Schaller, Edwin (Rae-Corrine) Mazurek, Theodore Mazurek and the late John Mazurek. Funeral Wednesday, 9 a.m. prayers, from Steuerle Funeral Home, 350 S. Ardmore Ave., Villa Park, IL, to St. Pius X Church for 9:30 a.m. Mass. Interment Queen of Heaven. Visitation Tuesday, 3 to 8 p.m. Trudy was a graduate of Parker High School in Chicago, a graduate of Mosher Business College and Arthur Murray dance instructor, Albright Middle School Secretary, Willowbrook High School Administrative Secretary and a Buick Aviation Engine Tester of hundreds of R-1830-43 Radial 1200 horsepower engines during WWII. [86]

Children:

- + 34 i HENRY RUWE⁷ BARTON JR., born 7 Sept. 1944, married LINDA CURLEY, and had two children.
- + 35 ii DAVID ROBERT⁷ BARTON, born 6 Nov. 1946, and had a child with PATRICIA SOUVA.

^{85.} Find a Grave, no. 207099508, obit., "Published in a Chicago Tribune Media Group Publication on Feb. 14, 2020."

^{86.} Find a Grave, no. 150935260, obit., "Published in a Chicago Tribune Media Group Publication on Sept. 8, 2008."

- + 36 iii PAULETTE ELAINE⁷ BARTON, born 16 Sept. 1948, married PETER HOTTELET, and had four children.
- + 37 iv Christine Ann⁷ Barton, born 26 July 1950, had a child with Larry Heyl, married Peter Riemenschneider, and had two children. *Christine is my correspondent on this family.*

Seventh Generation

34. HENRY RUWE⁷ **BARTON JR.** (33Henry Ruwe⁶ Barton Sr., Florence Viola⁵ Ruwe, Clementine U.⁴, Robert Henry³, James², [immigrant]¹) was born 7 Sept. 1944, and died 5 June 1996. [87] He married **LINDA CURLEY**. Children:

- 38 i JONATHAN⁸ BARTON, born 26 July 1972.
- 39 ii Christopher⁸ Barton, born 22 Dec. 1975.

34. DAVID ROBERT⁷ **BARTON** (33Henry Ruwe⁶ Barton Sr., Florence Viola⁵ Ruwe, Clementine U.⁴, Robert Henry³, James², [immigrant]¹) was born 6 Nov. 1946, died 6 May 2014, [88] and was buried near his parents. [89] He had a child with **PATRICIA SOUVA**.

Child with Patricia:

40 i JOSEPH⁸ BARTON, born 16 Mar. 1995, married INGRI MENA.

36. PAULETTE ELAINE⁷ BARTON (33Henry Ruwe⁶ Barton Sr., Florence Viola⁵ Ruwe, Clementine U.⁴, Robert Henry³, James², [immigrant]¹) was born 16 Sept. 1948. [90] She married PETER HOTTELET.

^{87.} Mazurek_Barton_Family_Tree_Diagram_v6.xlsx, by Christine⁷ (Barton) Riemenschneider, emailed 1 Jan. 2021 to me: "Henry Ruwe Barton Jr | Sep 7, 1944 – Jun 5, 1996." He married "Linda Curley," and had two children: "Jonathan Barton | Jul 26 1972 –" and "Christopher Barton | Dec 22 1975 –."

^{88.} Mazurek_Barton_Family_Tree_Diagram_v6.xlsx, by Christine⁷ (Barton) Riemenschneider, emailed 1 Jan. 2021 to me: "David Robert Barton | Nov 6, 1946 - May 6, 2014." The chart has "Patricia Souva" as his partner. They had one child: "Joseph Barton | Mar 16, 1995 - .", who married "Ingri Mena Barton."

^{89.} Find a Grave, no. 207099508, gravestone photograph, by Bill Schultz, Queen of Heaven Catholic Cem., Hillside, Cook Co., Ill., plot: Sec 27, Blk 17, Lot 20, "Son | David Barton | 1946–2014." 90. Mazurek_Barton_Family_Tree_Diagram_v6.xlsx, by Christine⁷ (Barton) Riemenschneider, emailed 1 Jan. 2021 to me: "Paulette Elaine Barton Hottelet | Sep 16, 1948 –," married "Peter Hottelet," and had four children: "Maria Hottelet Foley | Sep 9 1974 – | 2 children; Colin and Georgia," who married "Keith Foley;" "Henry R Hottelet | Sep 22, 1976 – ;" "Richard Peter (Pete) Hottelet | Jul 28, 1978 – ;" "Caleb John Hottelet | Jul 7, 1982 – ."

Children:

- 41 i MARIA⁸ HOTTELET, born 9 Sept. 1974, married KEITH FOLEY, and had two children: (1) Colin⁹ Foley; and (2) Georgia⁹ Foley.
- 42 ii HENRY R. HOTTELET, born 22 Sept. 1976.
- 43 iii RICHARD PETER "PETE" HOTTELET, born 28 July 1978.
- 44 iv CALEB JOHN⁸ HOTTELET, born 7 July 1982.

37. CHRISTINE ANN⁷ BARTON (₃₃Henry Ruwe⁶ Barton Sr., Florence Viola⁵ Ruwe, Clementine U.⁴, Robert Henry³, James², [immigrant]¹) was born 26 July 1950.^[91] She had a child with LARRY HEYL. She married PETER RIEMENSCHNEIDER. They divorced.

Christine was a colleague of mine at the New York Institute of Technology in the early days (late 1970s) of computer graphics. The group who became Pixar started there. *She is my correspondent on this family*. All details of the family members who descend from her parents are as stated by her.

Child with Larry Heyl, adopted by the Bass family:

45 i MICHAEL⁸ BASS [birth name AARON PATRICK⁸ BARTON], born 18 June 1967, adopted by John Brandon and Lucille (Ellsworth) Bass, married DOROTHY MCCANNE TURNER, and had three children: (1) Capprin James⁹ Bass; (2) John Michael⁹ Bass; and (3) Bethany Constance⁹ Bass.

Children from marriage to Peter Riemenschneider:

- 46 ii SOPHIE LOUISE⁸ RIEMENSCHNEIDER, born 25 May 1991, married RYAN WILLIAM MALITZ, born 1 Mar. 1991.
- 47 iii CLAIRE NATHALIE⁸ RIEMENSCHNEIDER, born 22 Jan. 1996.

^{91.} Mazurek_Barton_Family_Tree_Diagram_v6.xlsx, by Christine⁷ (Barton) Riemenschneider, emailed 1 Jan. 2021 to me: "Christine Ann Barton | July 26, 1950 -," partnered with "Larry Heyl," and had one child: "Aaron Patrick Barton | Jun 18, 1967 - | adopted: Michael Bass | 3 children: Capprin James; | John Michael; Bethany Constance," who married "Dorothy McCanne Turner." Christine married "Peter Riemenschneider," and had two children: "Sophie Louise Riemenschneider | May 25, 1991 - ," who married "Ryan William Malitz | March 1, 1991 - ;" and "Claire Nathalie Riemenschneider | Jan 22, 1996 - ."

APPENDIX A. UNDERHILL NOTES

This is an abbreviated Underhill genealogy for Clementine⁶ Underhill, who married James² Edgar. Capt. John¹ Underhill came to New England in the 1600s in the Winthrop Fleet.^[92] His genealogy is well documented in the *Underhill Genealogy* (1932) by Josephine C. Frost, which is online at <Ancestry.com>. Much of it is based on early Quaker records, as noted. Here I repeat the two bibliographic references, with the abbreviations I use in this appendix:

EAQG: U.S. Encyclopedia of American Quaker Genealogy, Vol. 3, New York Monthly Meetings: (orig. published 1940), online at Ancestry.com>.

UG: Underhill Genealogy, by Josephine C. Frost, 1932, online at <Ancestry.com>.

For the immigrant John Underhill himself, I rely on:

Robert Charles Anderson. The Winthrop Fleet: Massachusetts Bay Company Immigrants to New England 1620–1630. Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 2012, 645–652 (sketch of John Underhill).

1. JOHN¹ UNDERHILL was born late 1608 or early 1609, probably at Bergen-op-Zoom, the Netherlands, immigrated 1630 from Holland to Boston, and died 21 Sept. 1672, Killingworth, Oyster Bay, Long Island. He married (1) 12 Dec. 1628, The Hague, Netherlands, HELENA DE HOOCH, and had three children. He married (2) by 1659^[93] ELIZABETH FEAKE, who was born about 1633,^[94] daughter of Robert and Elizabeth (Fones) (Winthrop) Feake, and had five children.

Elizabeth's mother, also Elizabeth, was a daughter-in-law of Governor John Winthrop by her first marriage, to his son Henry Winthrop. She

^{92.} Anderson, The Winthrop Fleet, 645-652, John Underhill.

^{93.} Anderson, *The Winthrop Fleet*, 301–306, 648, particularly 303: "Elizabeth [Feake], b. probably about 1633; m. by 1659 as his second wife John Underhill.", Robert Feake; also Anderson, *The Great Migration Begins*, 1:658.

^{94.} Anderson, The Winthrop Fleet, 303, 648.

divorced her second husband, Robert Feake, and married, third, by Aug. 1649, William Hallett. [95]

EAQG:

Capt. John [Underhill], b Eng. d Mk. 7 Mo (Sep) 21, 1672;

m Helena Kruger [sic] (nm)

Elizabeth bap. 14 Feb. 1636; John bapt.

24 Apr. 1642 aged 13d

Capt. John m 2d Elizabeth ----

Ch: Deborah b 9 Mo (Nov) 29, 1659

Nathaniel b 12 Mo (Feb) 22, 1663/4

Hannah b 10 Mo (Dec) 2, 1666

Elizabeth b 5 Mo (July) 2, 1669

David b 2 Mo (Apr) 1673

Very active mbr 1673-1692^[96]

Child of the second marriage, to Elizabeth, of five total:

- + 2 i NATHANIEL² UNDERHILL, born 22 Feb. 1663/4, married MARY FERRIS, and had seven children.
- 2. NATHANIEL² UNDERHILL (₁John¹) was born 22 Feb. 1663/4. He married 10 Dec. 1686^[97], Matinecock (now in Oyster Bay), Long Island, MARY FERRIS, who was liberated to marry on 27 Feb. 1685/6.

EAQG:

^{95.} Anderson, *The Winthrop Fleet*, 303, "Marriage [to Robert Feake]: Between 2 November 1631 and 27 January 1631/2 Elizabeth (Fones) Winthrop, widow of Henry Winthrop (son of Governor John Winthrop). (See Comments below for their 'divorce' and her 'remarriage' to William Hallett.)" See further discussion of this event on 305–306.

^{96.} EAQG, 3:328 (image 332 of 544 online). Mk. = Matinecock. nm = non member. Anderson, *The Winthrop Fleet*, 648–649, gives wife's surname as de Hooch, not Kruger, and a first child, Deborah, for her, and is backed by the Underhill Genealogy (UG).

^{97.} This date is stated "10, 10, 1685 (?)" in *UG*, 63 (image 211 of 1636 online), but if Mary Ferris was liberated to marry in Feb. 1658/6, then surely her marriage in Dec. would be in 1686. Anderson, *The Winthrop Fleet*, 649, states it: "m. soon after 27 February 1685/6 Mary Ferris [Underhill Gen 2:64, citingh Flushing Friends' records]."

Nathaniel [Underhill], Mk. m Mary Ferris (Itm 12 Mo (Feb) 27, 1685/6)^[98]

UG:

6 Nathaniel Underhill, son of (1) John and Elizabeth (Feake) Underhill, was born 22, 12, 1663, and married, 10, 10, 1685 (?), Mary, daughter of John and Mary (Jackson) Ferris. He died in Westchester, N.Y., Nov. 10, 1710. The date of h er death has not been found, but as she is not mentioned in the will of her father, dated May 9, 1715, it is fair to assume she pre-deceased its making.

Issue:

- +22 Thomas, born Dec. 4, 1687.
- +23 Nathaniel, born Aug. 11, 1690.
- +24 Benjamin, born October, 1694.
- +25 Abraham, born 1697.
- 26 John, born 1700.
- 27 Mary, born 1704, married Joseph Horton; lived near Peekskill,
- N.Y., and died 1765.
- +28 William, born April 7, 1707^[99]

Child, of seven total:

- + 3 i ABRAHAM³ UNDERHILL, born 1697, married HANNAH CROM-WELL, and had six children.
- 3. ABRAHAM³ UNDERHILL (₂Nathaniel², John¹) was born 1697, and died Oct. 1750. He married HANNAH CROMWELL.

HG.

25 Abraham Underhill, son of (6) Nathaniel and Mary (Ferris) Underhill, was born in 1697, and married Hannah Cromwell, sister of Thomas Cromwell of Westchester. He died in October, 1750.

^{98.} EAQG, 3:330 (image 334 of 544 online). ltm = liberated to marry or left at liberty to marry. 99. UG, 63–65 (images 211–214 of 1636 online). Note in particular, p. 64: "A copy of Friends' Records, furnished the editor [Frost] by John Cox, Jr., contains the following: 'Nathaniel Underhill and Mary Ferris, 2nd intention at Jericho, 27.12 (Feb.) 1685/6. Marriage certificate not recorded,' which casts some doubt on the date given above [with the ?], and shows they were probably married in 1686."

Issue (order not known):

- +114 Abraham, born 1723.
- +115 Isaac, born June 21, 1726.
- 116 Mary, born 1728; not named in her father's will.
- +117 Jacob, born May 25, 1730.
- +118 Hannah.
- +119 Martha, born 1737^[100]

Child, of six total:

- + 4 i ABRAHAM⁴ UNDERHILL, born 1723, married (1) PHEBE HALLOCK, and had four children, married (2) KEZIAH FARRINGTON, and had 13 children.
- 4. ABRAHAM⁴ UNDERHILL (₃Abraham³, Nathaniel², John¹) was born 1723, New Castle (now in Westchester Co.), N.Y., and died after he signed his will on "10, 9 mo., 1798," and before its proof on 15 Jan. 1799. He married (1) 20 Mar. 1746 PHEBE HALLOCK, daughter of John Hallock, and who died "29, 5, 1758." He married (2) KEZIAH FARRINGTON, daughter of Thomas and Keziah (Baker) Farrington.

UG:

114 Abraham Underhill, son of (25) Abraham and Hannah (Cromwell) Underhill, was born in New Castle, N.Y., in 1723, and married, first, March 20, 1746, Phebe, daughter of John Hallock, of Brookhaven, L.I. Her death is recorded in the Purchase Quaker Records as taking place 29, 5, 1758. He married, second, Keziah, daughter of Thomas and Keziah (Baker) Farrington.

Issue (by first wife):

- +361 John, born 1747.
- +362 Abraham, born 1749.

^{100.} *UG*, 90 (image 252 of 1636 online). Note in particular, p. 90: "Abraham Underhill made his will Aug. 18, 1750, which was proven in Westchester County, N.Y., before Samuel Purdy, Esq., Oct. 2, 1750, and is recorded in New York published wills, Vol. 4, p. 302. In it he mentions his wife Hannah, sons Abraham, . . ."

- +363 Clementine.
- +364 Isaac, born 1756.

Issue (by second wife):

- +365 Martha, born 13, 10, 1760.
- +366 Hannah, born 3, 12, 1762.
- 367 Mercy, born 2, 5, 1764, died 18, 8, 1768.
- +368 Daniel, born 3, 5, 1765.
- +369 Sarah, born 27, 4, 1768.
- +370 Israel, born 30, 1, 1771.
- +371 Amos, born 29, 4, 1773.
- 372 Joseph, born 30, 8, 1775, died unmarried.
- +373 Solomon, born 26, 4, 1778.
- 374 Reuben, died unmarried 9, 9, 1837, in New Castle, N.Y.
- +375 Phebe.
- 376 Ann, died 1848, unmarried.
- 377 Amy, ...^[101]

Child of the second marriage, to Keziah, of 13 total:

- + 5 i AMOS⁵ UNDERHILL, born "29, 4, 1773," married PARMELIA [PAMELIA] [AMELIA] AVERY, and had 11 children.
- 5. AMOS⁵ UNDERHILL (₄Abraham⁴, Abraham³, Nathaniel², John¹) was born "29, 4, 1773." He married PARMELIA [PAMELIA] [AMELIA] AVERY, who died "9–30–1822," New York City, and was buried in the Houston St. Quaker Burying Ground.

EAQG:

Amos [Underhill] m Parmelia (or Amelia) – d 9-30-1822

Ch: Robert d 12-7-1865

Maria

Edmund b 10-10-1805 d 12-18-1805

Eliza b 10-29-1806

^{101.} UG, 123–124 (images 288–289 of 1636 online), in particular, p. 124: "Abraham Underhill of New Castle, N.Y., made his will 10, 9 mo., 1798, which was proven Jan. 15, 1799, and is recorded in White Plains, N.Y., Liber A, p. 294. He mentions . . . [sons and daughters, including] Amos . . ."

Permelia b 1-24-1809 Emmeline b 9-27-1810 Clementina b 3-31-1813 Amos b 12-16-1814 d 12-10-1815 David

Amos, Jr. rocf Wby 7–7–1768; son, Robert, recrq of parents 5–6–1812, aged about 15 ct Pur., not found; cf Pur. 5-13-1802, with infant dt, Maria^[102]

Clementine [Underhill], dt Amos & Parmelia, b 3-31-1813;

m 1833 – Edgar (mo) (H)

dis 5-1833 (O); dis 4-1833 (H)[103]

UG:

371 Amos Underhill, son of (114) Abraham and Keziah (Farrington) Underhill, was born 29, 4, 1773, and married Pamelia Avery, who died in New York City, 30, 9, 1822, aged 48 years, and was buried in the Houston Street Quaker Burying Ground. Resided in Mott Street, New York, when she died.

Issue:

1006 Maria, born 1800, married James T. Van Zandt.

1007 Aaron, born 1804, supposedly married; died 1893. Not heard from in years. The New York Friends' Records state he was deranged.

1008 Edmond, born 10, 10, 1805, died in New York, 18, 12, 1805.

1009 Eliza, born 29, 10, 1806; married, first, a Thompson; second, John Shay. She was disowned by the New York Friends in 1829.

1010 Robert, died 7, 12, 1865, without issue. Insane.

^{102.} EAQG, 3:325–326 (images 329–330 of 544 online). rocf = received on certificate from. Wby = Westbury. recrq = received by request. ct = [not defined]. Pur. = Purchase. cf = [not defined]. dt = daughter.

^{103.} EAQG, 3:326 (image 330 of 544 online). dis = disowned. H and O not defined.

1011 Pamelia (sometimes Amelia), born 24, 1, 1809; married Thomas S. Simmons, and at one time resided in Brooklyn. She died in November, 1830.

1012 Emeline, born 27, 9, 1810.

1013 Clementina, born 31, 3, 1813, married James Edgar. She was disowned by the New York Friends in 1833.

1014 Amos, born 16, 12, 1814.

1015 William, Jr., died 10, 12, 1815.

1016 Phebe, married Phillip Baxter.

The records of the New York Friends show that Amos was received there by certificate dated 5, 13, 1802, with wife Pamelia and infant daughter Maria, from Purchase. [104]

N.Y., N.Y. Methodist Episcopal Church, Marriages, Members, and Probationers, 1799–1837:

Image 472/605: "[Mar 3d] 1832 [name] Clementina Underhill [leader] H. G. Lord [remark] Droped [NB the remarks are mostly Passed, Lost, or Droped]

On 10, 11th mo, 1801 Joseph Underhill, Amos Underhill and Pamelia his wife of Harrison Town, Westchester Co NY sold to Thomas Burling, of same place, for £900, 39+ acres of land In Harrison [Westchester Deeds, T:305-307 (image 357-358 of 560)], acknowledged 9 Dec 1801.

US census 1800, Harrison, Westchester Co NY: Amos Underhill 10510 2001 000 10

NY Tax Assessment Rolls, 1 June 1801, Harrison, Westchester, lists Amos Underhill.

Child, of 11 total:

+ 6 i CLEMENTINE [CLEMENTINA]⁶ UNDERHILL (5Amos⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, Nathaniel², John¹), born "31, 3, 1813," married 1833 JAMES² EDGAR (1[immigrant]), and had five children. See main text for continuation of this line. *This is Christine Barton's line.* She is CHRISTINE ANN¹¹ BARTON (33Henry Ruwe¹⁰ Barton Sr., Florence

^{104.} UG, 198-199 (images 367-368 of 1636 online).

Viola⁹ Ruwe, Clementine U.⁸ Edgar, Robert Henry⁷ Edgar, Clementine⁶, Amos⁵, Abraham⁴, Abraham³, Nathaniel², John¹ Underhill).

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Sources not listed here can be found on Ancestry.com or www.Family-Search.org.

- U.S. Encyclopedia of American Quaker Genealogy, Vol. 3, New York Monthly Meetings: (orig. published 1940). Online at <Ancestry.com>.
- Josephine C. Frost. *Underhill Genealogy*. 1932. Online at Ancestry.com>.
- Robert Charles Anderson. The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620–1633. Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995.
- ——. The Winthrop Fleet: Massachusetts Bay Company Immigrants to New England 1620–1630. Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 2012.

NAME INDEX

Avery	Curley		
Parmelia, 13, 40	Linda, 31, 33		
Baker	de Hooch		
Keziah, 39	Helena, 36		
Barton	Dornin		
Aaron Patrick, 34	Adelaide M. (Edgar), 15, 21		
Christine Ann, 32, 34, 42	Agnes Louise, 22, 26		
Christopher, 33	Marshall Edgar, 27		
David Robert, 31, 33	Mary E. (Miller), 21		
Dorothy Ruwe, 29	Nelson Edgar, 22, 27		
Eula E. (–), 28	Oscar George, 15, 21		
Florence Viola (Ruwe), 24, 28	Robert, 27		
Forrest Hazlett, 24, 28	Susan (Edson), 22, 27		
Gertrude (Mazurek), 29, 30	Draper		
Grace Helen, 29	Jacob L., 19		
Henry Ruwe, Jr., 31, 33	Samantha (–), 19		
Henry Ruwe, Sr., 29, 30	Semantha (–), 20		
Ingri (Mena), 33	Semantha V. (–), 19		
Jonathan, 33	Semantha Valentine, 15, 19		
Joseph, 33	Edgar		
Josiah C., 28	Adelaide M., 15, 21		
Linda (Curley), 31, 33	Ann B. (–), 20		
Paulette Elaine, 32, 33	Arthur W., 17		
Bass	Clementine (Underhill), 12, 13, 42		
Bethany Constance, 34	Clementine U., 19, 23		
Capprin James, 34	Cornelia (–), 19, 24		
Dorothy McCanne (Turner), 34	Earnest, 21		
John Brandon, 34	Eliza Jane (Heany), 15, 16		
John Michael, 34	Eugene Ashley, 20		
Lucille (Ellsworth), 34	Fred Crandell, 21		
Michael, 34	Frederick, 19		
Bayard	Frederick E., 15, 21		
William T., 21	Frederick Howard, 17		
Brown	George H. B., 17		
Mary Elizabeth, 15, 17	Grace M. E., 17		
Ciselman	Harriet H., 18		
Mary [May] Amanda, 15, 21	James, 12, 13, 42		
Cromwell	James Nelson, 15, 19		
Hannah, 38	Jennie, 17		
Thomas, 38	Marion (Lindberg), 26		

Mary [May] A. (Ciselman), 15, 21	Hallett		
Mary Elizabeth (–), 20	Elizabeth (Fones) (Winthrop)		
Mary Elizabeth (Brown), 15, 17	(Feake), 36		
Robert Henry, 15	William, 37		
Robert Henry., 17	Hallock		
Samuel, 15, 16	John, 39		
Samuel (Jr.), 17	Phebe, 39		
Semantha Valentine (Draper), 15,	Heany		
19	Eliza Jane, 15, 16		
Theodore Crandall, 19, 24	Heyl		
Theodore Crandall, Jr., 26	Larry, 32, 34		
William E., 19	Hottelet		
Edson	Caleb John, 34		
Susan, 22, 27	Henry R., 34		
Ellsworth	Maria, 34		
Lucille, 34	Paulette Elaine (Barton), 32, 33		
Farrar	Peter, 32, 33		
James M., 28	Richard Peter, 34		
Farrington	Hunnewell		
Keziah, 39	Grace M. E. (Edgar), 17		
Keziah (Baker), 39	Lindberg		
Thomas, 39	Marion, 26		
Feake	Lord		
Elizabeth, 36	H. G., 13 Malit z		
Elizabeth (Fones) (Winthrop), 36			
Robert, 36	Ryan William, 34		
Ferris	Sophie Louise (Riemenschneider)		
Mary, 37	34 Marurah		
Foley	Mazurek		
Colin, 34	Edwin, 31		
Georgia, 34	Gertrude, 29, 30		
Keith, 34	Jenny, 31		
Maria (Hottelet), 34	John, 31		
Fones	Rae Corrine (–), 31		
Elizabeth, 36	Theodore, 31		
Fox	McKisick		
Catharine, 14	Agnes Louise. (Dornin), 22, 26		
Freeland	Helen A., 27		
Byron B., 26, 27	Lewis, 22, 26		
Helen A. (McKisick), 27	Mena		
Robert L., 27	Ingri, 33 Miller		
Gilliard	Mary E., 21		
Grace Helen (Barton), 29	wiary E., 21		

46

Packard	Turner			
Curtis Vining, 29	Dorothy McCanne, 34			
Dorothy Ruwe (Barton), 29	Underhill			
Perpall	Abraham, 38			
Arnold, 24	Abraham (Jr.), 39			
Grace D. (Ruwe), 24	Amos, 13, 40			
Riemenschneider	Clementine, 12, 13, 42			
Christine Ann (Barton), 32, 34, 42	Elizabeth (Feake), 36			
Claire Nathalie, 34	Hannah (Cromwell), 38			
Peter, 32, 34	Helena (de Hooch), 36			
Sophie Louise, 34	John, 36			
Ruwe	Joseph, 42			
Clementine U. (Edgar), 19, 23	Keziah (Farrington), 39			
Edgar C., 24	Mary (Ferris), 37			
Florence Viola, 24, 28	Nathaniel, 37			
Grace D., 24	Parmelia (Avery), 13, 40			
John Henry, 19, 23	Phebe (Hallock), 39			
Schaller	Winthrop			
Jenny (Mazurek), 31	Elizabeth (Fones), 36			
Souva	Henry, 36			
Patricia, 31, 33	John, 36			
Thorne	Wordsdale			
Mary, 14	Mary, 14			

ILLUSTRATIONS